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EUROPEAN SPONSORSHIP ASSOCIATION (ESA)

2019 Annual General Meeting

Annual General Meeting held at Mallory Group, Central Working Victoria, 25 Eccleston Place, London, SW1W 9NF, England
on Wednesday 10th July 2019 at 11:00am.
Present: 

	Tom Barnsley (McDonald's UK & ROI)
	Peter Raymond (PRS)

	Emily Caroe (Mallory Group)
	Jenny Seymour (British Paralympic Association)

	Karen Fan (ESA)
	Joel Seymour-Hyde (Octagon)

	Jackie Fast (Fast Company Global)
	Charlie Staerck (ESA)

	Nigel Geach (Nielsen)
	Matt Stevenson (EE)

	Mike Hope-Milne (Pearl & Dean)
	James Toller (Mallory Group)

	Laura Hynd (IMG)
	Katie Traxton (WeAreFearless.)

	Ruth Luke (ESA)
	Marcin Urban (ESA)

	Jamie Macken (Core)
	Filip Waegemans (Skaut)

	Bob Mitchell (Harbottle & Lewis)
	Stuart Wareman (Marriott International)

	Stevyn Monaghan (Ear to the Ground)
	Max Weber (ESA)

	Sophie Morris (Millharbour Marketing)
	Tim Welland (rEvolution)

	Risto Oksanen (roxpro)
	Andy Westlake (Westlake Consulting)

	Tanya Rabin (Tanya Rabin Consulting)
	Conrad Wiacek (Sportcal)


Apologies: 

Andy Anstey (England Athletics), Michael Brown (MKTG), John Bushell (SPORTS MARKETING SURVEYS INC. ), Helen Day (Helen Day Consulting), Karen Earl (KE Mentoring), Catherine Eastham (Four Communications), James Funnell (AEG Europe), Mary Gleeson (Underbelly), Luke Harman (British Olympic Association ), Toby Hester (Sponsorship Coach), Andrew Hodson (CSM Live), Liam Hopkins (Leo Burnett Sport & Entertainment ), Matthew Leopold (ESA Board Director), Ryan Lewis (Right Formula), Scott Radcliffe (Sport England), Gordon Ritchie (GRM), Andrew Selby (Deloitte).
1. Chairman’s Welcome

AW thanked everyone for coming to the AGM and those involved in the morning’s event, reminding those attending that all the voting forms and AGM documents were available on ESA’s website.

AW thanked Mallory Group for the use of their auditorium and for curating the morning event. AW mentioned the Board Directors standing down (Jackie Fast (JF), Fredda Hurwitz (FH) and Tanya Rabin(TR)), and thanked them for all their contributions to ESA. AW explained that JF will remain working on the ESA Awards, while Fredda will continue to work with Peter Raymond on bringing the ESA Diploma to the US. AW explained that Fredda is now one of ESA’s non-executive Directors.
AW thanked the Board Director nominees – all good, high quality candidates – and said that he hoped that those that don’t get voted onto the Board this time round will remain part of ESA. 
2. Approval of the minutes of the last AGM

Sophie Morris (SM) proposed and Tanya Rabin (TR) seconded the approval of the 4th July 2018 AGM minutes. These were approved and signed by the Chairman (AW).
3. Chairman’s Report
AW thanked members for attending the AGM, ESA staff for working hard on behalf of ESA’s members and Board Directors, and the ESA Board for their tireless work.
AW spoke about his passion for ESA’s role in the community and for it to be the catalyst for great marketing. He said outbound marketing had improved this year and thanked the marketing workstream and Charlie Staerck for making that happen. The number of events has increased year on year, raising the bar yet again, with AW receiving positive feedback from many of ESA’s members.
ESA’s partnerships, including Cannes Lions, have continued to raise the bar strategically and helped raise the role of sponsorship, inspiring more engaging marketing.
AW thanked Mike Hope-Milne for chairing the Media Group, which many ESA members aren’t aware of, but that continues to thrive year on year.

AW acknowledged that there was still more work to be done, but that one of ESA’s ambitions was to bring Europe closer together, and that the Association remains ambitious to do more for the sponsorship industry, hopefully resulting in more companies wanting to be a part of the ESA community. If ESA can triple its members, it can make a bigger impact on the industry.

4. Treasurer’s Report, year ended 31st December 2018

NG reported on the financial year ending 31st December 2018.

NG said that for the first time in many years, ESA had made a surplus due to the ESA Office, the ESA Awards and the ESA Diploma. This year/ next year ESA now has the ability to invest in more events and other ideas.

Costs have remained constant thanks to the ESA Office, with revenue generated and used to re-invest into the Association. NG reminded ESA members that ESA needs to have a balanced budget, but also needs strategic reserves.
ESA, like many other Associations, is suffering from consolidation in the marketplace and therefore new membership bringing in new revenue is vital.

Stuart Wareman (SW) proposed and Bob Mitchell (BM) seconded the approval of the Year End Accounts for the period ending 31st December 2018. These were approved and signed by the Chairman (AW) and the Treasurer, Nigel Geach (NG).

5. ESA Office and Board Directors’ reports
ESA Office/ Secretariat
Karen Fan (KF) explained her role as General Manager of ESA, overseeing all aspects in the day-to-day running of the Association, including all ESA’s products and services such as membership, the ESA Awards, qualifications, finances, ESA events and partnerships.
KF introduced the rest of the team – Ruth Luke (RL), ESA Office and Admin, who many have spoken/ written to, as she is the face behind ESA’s email esaoffice@sponsorship.org. KF said that RL is instrumental in everything that goes on behind the scenes and is responsible for many aspects, including course admin and enrolments, enquiries, member admin and invoicing, registration for ESA events, admin around the ESA Awards, AGM, etc. KF thanked RL for all her hard work.
Charlie Staerck (CS), Marcomms and Events Manager and the third member of the team, has decided to move on from ESA. KF thanked CS for all her work in helping raise the profile of ESA through comms and marketing. CS was also responsible for member spotlights, press releases and logistics in the lead up to and on the day of ESA events. KF said the ESA Office and the Board wished CS the very best of luck in her next role. KF introduced Max Weber (MW) as CS’s replacement, who would be starting in August.

A members’ satisfaction survey was sent out to all members in May 2019, with positive results seen. Just under half of the respondents completed the survey, with the majority being happy with their membership. Many joined ESA to add more credibility to their work through association, to come to ESA’s free events (which are growing from strength to strength) and to access ESA’s resources including its invaluable best practice case studies from Award-winning campaigns. The top 3 rated products and services were the ESA Awards, ESA Diploma and the ESA Breakfast events, with ESA events seen as the service members valued the most. KF said that ESA would use these results to further evolve its offering over the next 12 months.
Marketing

Sophie Morris (SM) explained that the marketing workstream was established a year ago, to ensure all the relevant processes and comms, etc. were in place. Following the 2018 AGM, Jamie Macken (JM) joined the workstream, which is now in a good place to expand its offering.
Since the last AGM, ESA has launched a member gets member scheme, which will need to be re-launched due to lack of awareness. SM said that when an ESA member refers a new member to ESA, the referring member is eligible for a discount of 10% on their next year’s membership. 

ESA is committed to building new partnerships and delivering additional benefits to its members, and partnerships such as Host City, SportsPro and One Zero have helped to deliver this. SM and William Fenton (WF) launched the National Associations working group in 2019 to help ESA’s mission to unite the industry, with one representative from each National Association meeting once a year and taking part in quarterly conference calls. One benefit to ESA members will be access to European case studies from the various National Associations’ Awards, which will be announced later on this year.

ESA is continuing to improve its marketing effectiveness, with good content engagement and ESA Associate sign-up seen over the past 12 months. Social media engagement numbers have also continued to increase every month over the last year.
Over the next year, SM said ESA will continue to deliver member value through partnerships and holding events in Europe, with everything ESA produces aimed at ensuring better insight for its members. ESA aims to increase media contributions/ coverage, build relationships with the wider industry and convert ESA Associates to members.

SM introduced Katie Traxton (KT) and Stuart Wareman (SW) who will be joining the Marketing Workstream with the aim of reinforcing and boosting marketing on a more strategic level.

Events

Matt Stevenson (MS) thanked the ESA Office for all their hard work around events. MS acknowledged that events were one of the most important aspects of membership and that the workstream’s aim is to continue to deliver inspiring and relevant events for ESA members.
Year on year, ESA has run more events this year than in previous years, and, whilst ESA may have reached the maximum number, it will continue to look to improve its offering and investigate different formats. Feedback from those attending events has been extremely positive, with the majority happy with what ESA is delivering.

MS said that ESA’s aim was to extend our events into Europe and in 2019 ESA held events in Ireland (ESA/ MII Breakfast Event) and Belgium (SponsorLive: The European Sponsorship Association Summit), both testament to this.

In the next year, the workstream will focus on continuing to maintain the quality of its events and focus on what will benefit members – MS invited ideas from members. ESA will also explore other formats and continue to build on its European offering.
Cannes Lions

SW talked about Cannes Lions as being an amazing, inspirational event, where global marketing communities meet to showcase their best work over the last 12 months. This year, it announced a Sports Lions category and invited ESA to help develop the category which involved round table discussions and resulted in a partnership between the two parties. For ESA, the aim was to lift ESA’s profile and champion creativity in sponsorship.
ESA supported the Sport Lions, and ESA members were given access to Cannes Lions’ case study library for a month for free. ESA ran an event with Cannes Lions, with two of the speakers from the event announced as judges for the Sports Lions this year. AW and KT attended Cannes Lions, representing ESA, with original content pushed out throughout the week and interviews available through social media. SW thanked KT for all her hard work during Cannes Lions.

SW said that as Cannes Lions has become more about marketing, KT and SW will join the marketing workstream to help drive the partnership forward, including how to build on 2019 and measure its success in future years.

ESA Awards

The Awards slides were presented by Jackie Fast (JF) who has been the Chair of the Awards committee for the past five years.
JF showed a two minute clip of the 2019 ESA Awards and encouraged everyone to take part. Whilst there are many Awards ceremonies out there, the ESA Awards is the largest Awards ceremony across Europe.
JF called for judges who can provide a different prospective, which is important when reviewing entries. Sponsorship opportunities are also available and if anyone has any questions, JF asked them to email her/ call her directly and she would be happy to answer their questions.

Education

Tanya Rabin (TR) presented an overview of ESA’s qualifications. Education remains a key benefit to members, with the ESA Diploma being ESA’s flagship education programme and remaining the world’s only sponsorship qualification, with a record number taking part this year. Student intake is a good mix of different industry groups, with many from outside the UK this year. The ESA Sponsorship Sales Certificate, now in its 3rd year, is currently underway with presentation assessments in a few weeks.

TR thanked Peter Raymond and Catherine Hawkins for running ESA’s courses.

The ESA Leaders programme was piloted in 2018 following feedback from members for a qualification aimed at the more senior levels. Open to middle and senior management, this course differs from many in-house leadership courses, as it is tailored around the sponsorship industry. The programme comprises two non-consecutive days, with a one-to-one call arranged after each day, focusing on how the one-day learnings have been put into practice.

Policy

Bob Mitchell (BM) presented the Policy workstream, run by WF and himself, the aim being to promote and protect the sponsorship industry across Europe. 
ESA believes that sponsorship gets a rough deal when legislators get hold of it and that self-regulation is the preferred route e.g. Ireland and the new public health act. In Italy, the government has banned sponsorship in the gaming/ gambling sector and this is being looked into by other governments.

BM said that the Policy group continues to update its policy papers and has written two new papers in 2019 on pharmaceutical and HFSS (High Fat Sugar and Salt), with ESA now having a good suite of papers available to members.

BM said that EGBA (European Gaming and Betting Association) has taken it upon themselves to get groups to lobby the European Commission. The Policy group put together a letter to assist EGBA, showing a strong lobbying force. This may end up affecting the UK, and, unless the gaming industry in the UK gets its act together, it could also see some serious legislation put in place (such as that seen in Italy).
Media
Mike Hope-Milne (MHM) spoke about the ESA Media Group, a group that many members aren’t aware of. MHM has been a member of the group for 13 years and has been Chair for the past two years. One noticeable change in media is the merging of media and other sponsorships with ESA, helping to educate both sides as they merge together.
The Media Group meets four times a year, where shared learnings presented by members of the group and speakers are invited to present to the group. The Media Group also writes white papers and this year’s paper will be around long term vs short term partnerships, following an event that took place in 2018.
6. Board re-elections
AW thanked the Board for their presentations and ESA members for attending the AGM. 
AW pronounced a break while the ESA office left the room to count the votes received at the AGM and append them to the proxy votes.
Voting was completed and AW announced the new Board members voted in: Mike Hope-Milne (MHM), Risto Oksanen (RO) and Jenny Seymour (British Paralympic Association).
The meeting closed at 12:15pm. 

